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School of Medicine Executive Committee
Meeting Minutes

March 17, 2009
Present:
Bob Anderson, Bill Betz, John Cambier, Terri Carrothers, Bob D’Ambrosia, Steve Daniels, Frank deGruy, Vikram Durairaj, Robert Feinstein, Robert Freedman, Laurie Gaspar, Ron Gibbs, Fred Grover, Tom Henthorn, Randall Holmes, Ben Honigman, Herman Jenkins, Mark Johnston, Richard Johnston, Richard Krugman, Kevin Lillihei, Steve Lowenstein, Wendy Macklin, Naresh Mandava, Lilly Marks, Tom Meyer, Bob Murphy, David Norris, Chip Ridgway, Carol Rumack, Jim Spencer, Ann Thor, Cheryl Welch, Moritz Ziegler, Jan Bodin 

Guests:
Dick Hamman, Andrew Thorburn, Don Aldrich, Paul Fennessey, Kathryn Howell
I. VA Dean’s Meeting - Dr. Tom Meyer reported on the status of the VA presence at the Anschutz Medical Campus.  Priorities for the plan seem to change with each new leadership change.  Eric Shinseki began January 2009 as the new Secretary and he and Chief Medical Director Michael Kussman are scheduled to visit campus in April 2009 to get the lay of the land.  Dr. Meyer plans to facilitate a meeting with University/School leadership while they are here.  Plans for the usage of the UPI Building have not changed, although discussion is ongoing as to whether physicians will have clinical office space or cubicles, the outcome of which is largely budget driven.  The VA may receive as much as $1.5 billion from the stimulus package for construction projects nationwide.
Last June Dr. Meyer talked with the committee about a change in payment for residents. Before the change, the basic agreement had been that the VA would pay for up to 136 residents/fellows annually. To make the disbursement, the actual number of residents/fellows was tallied and the VA would send 1/12th of that amount monthly to Carol Rumack in the GME.  The VA also paid their residents/fellows for time spent at affiliate institutions while on the VA rotation, as long as the time with affiliates didn’t exceed 1/6th of the residents/fellows overall time (known as the 1/6th rule).  
The new payment, which has been tracked for about 8 months now, eliminated the allowances associated with the 1/6th rule and instead disburses salary compensation to the GME based solely upon the actual number of full time residents/fellows at the VA on a given date. The payment is now disbursed one quarter in advance at 80%, and then once the actual count/FTE is known, the remainder is paid out.  The VA uses a specific formula to determine vacation pay. VA payment for ACGME and other mandatory activity remains problematic.  Dr. Meyer reiterated the importance of talking to him about mandatory activities because sometimes he can get those activities approved for payment by the Central Office.  
Dr. Meyer and the members agree to the importance of having ongoing meetings with the chiefs at both institutions (Clinical chairs for sure and Basic Science chairs are also welcome to attend) and the importance of having an executive leadership meeting in May/June that would include the VISN Director and Lynette Roff.   

SOM Executive Committee Agenda:
I. Approval of the Minutes - Minutes from the February 17, 2009 SOM Executive Committee meeting were unanimously approved as written.  
II. Dean’s Updates - A listing of search, affiliation and institutional updates was included at Attachment 2 in the agenda packet.
III. Discussion Items
A. Dean’s Comments - Dr. Krugman thanked the Office of Undergraduate Medical Education for their thorough preparation of the LCME accreditation and site visit.  He credited the extremely well coordinated preparation for the positive outcome.  There were 4 areas of non-compliance, all of which had been self-identified, and there were 5 areas considered in transition.  Many strengths were also identified.
The MD/PhD program has been approved by the various committees.  Students who had been identified earlier will begin this August.  Beginning next year, students for this program will go through the regular admissions process.

Class size will increase by 4 this year, bringing the entering class to 160.  

a. UCD FY 09-10 salary increase principles/furloughs - Dean Krugman and Lilly Marks met recently with Teresa Berryman and Chancellor Wilson to discuss the budget, salary freeze and furlough issues.  Lilly Marks provided an overview.  There will be no faculty salary increases except for promotion.  Approval for retention and merit increases must be obtained from Dean Krugman in writing prior to submitting the Table I’s.   PRA increases will not be approved with the exception of the PRA whose salary is currently below the salary band in which case an increase might be approved to bring the salary to the lowest level of the salary band.  Regardless of grant-mandated PRA increases, there will be no PRA increases approved on the Table I’s this year except for the salary band adjustment noted earlier. There will be no salary increases for Professional Exempt employees, and that includes incentives previously offered for department administrators.  There will be no salary increases for state classified employees.  In follow up to last month’s meeting, there will not be a cut to the TIAA contribution.  The good news is that mid-year adjustments have not been ruled out, pending the status of the budget next January.  Faculty salaries could be adjusted through the incentive process.  UPI may initiate some salary increases to compete with other hospitals that are awarding increases in the 2-3% increase range; this will be particularly considered to retain employees, many of whom are below the $40,000 salary level.
Open enrollment will begin April 27th and continue through May 22nd.  This will be an active enrollment, meaning you must actively re-enroll and update your benefits selections.  Not doing so will default to what you had last year.  CU is initiating a beneficiary audit whereby dependents must be validated and confirmed.  There is a legislative initiative to extend dependent status to age 30.  Health insurance premiums are on the increase and UPI is actively working to adjust downward what was an increase as high as 18%.  There is some discussion on increasing the employer contribution. There is also discussion about perhaps returning to self-insurance trust fund; a task force has been formed and President Benson has expressed his support.

b. Emergency Medicine Department Status Update - Dr. Krugman received a unified letter from the faculty outlining a desire to move forward.  There have been discussions with the Denver Health CEO and Medical Director, Dr. Patty Gabow resulting in the understanding that she prefers the Department Chair be based at DHHA rather than here.  The Affiliation agreement stipulates that department chairs are to be University of Colorado Hospital based only.  The UCH President and CEO, Bruce Schroffel, is okay with the chair being at both institutions, but Dr. Gabow prefers only one location.  She feels that the chairs are currently UCH-centric, but if the two institutions are really equal it should be okay to have a chair of an academic department based solely at DHHA.  Dr. Joel Levine, Sr. Associate Dean for Clinical Affairs, is currently on the DHHA Board of Directors and plans to meet with Dr. Gabow in the near future to continue discussion.
B.  LCME Site Visit Update and Uniform Grading - Sr. Associate Dean Rob Feinstein echoed Dr. Krugman’s earlier report that the LCME accreditation site visit was positive. 

He then reviewed the School of Medicine Exception to Uniform Grading Policy document provided at Attachment 3 of today’s agenda packet which was approved recently by the Faculty Council.  By way of history, the University of Colorado Denver approved a Uniform Grading Policy.  The School of Medicine then submitted for approval an exception to the policy that would more accurately reflect students’ performance and communicate that performance to the students as well as to those reviewing the grades for residency:  The term “High Pass” is used in the Dean’s Letter which is prepared for each student, but the term was not used on the transcript.  The approved resolution permits the assignment of “high pass” (HP) and “Pass with Remediation” (PR) on the UCD transcript.  These symbols will be available for use in all four years of medical school.  The essentials core (years 1 & 2) has not yet determined whether or not they will use the terms, but the clinical core (years 3 & 4) will plan to use them both.  
C. Funding Opportunities
a. Summary Memo - Sr. Associate Dean for Academic Affairs E. Chester Ridgway reviewed the document that was submitted at attachment 4a in today’s agenda packet outlining NIH funding opportunities associated with the stimulus package.  Item 2 (Shared Instrumentation Grant or SIG Program) and Item 3 (High End Instrumentation Grant Program) are unlimited meaning you can apply for however many you wish.  Applications should be routed through Vice Chancellor for Research Dick Traystman’s office.  Dr. Traystman will be checking for duplications (i.e., same/shared instrumentation from different departments).  Dr. Krugman clarified that if the instrumentation in these grants require service contracts or require specialized personnel to run them that the grant or the program will need to provide the funding as funds will not be available through the Dean’s Office.  Also, if the instrumentation requires space - that space must be pre-identified. There will only be about 165 awards given between the two areas nationally, so it is estimated that not many will be given to each institution.   
Item #5 - there will be about 200 challenge grants and the deadline is the end of April.  On the website, the subsets described in challenge areas a-f are described as those that may be appropriate for our faculty.  Again, the applications should be triaged through Dr. Traystman’s office.

Item #3 (Extramural Research Facilities Improvement Program) and Item #4 (Core Facility Renovation, Repair and Improvement) are areas in which Vice Chancellor for Research Traystman has previously asked for ideas and has now collected about 10-15.  He is asking that a 1 paragraph summary be submitted to him.  Each person submitting will have the chance to present their idea to the space committee.  These grants are available to the AMC and Downtown campuses.  

UCH and other affiliates have their own NIH number so they can apply independently, but it is important for Dr. Traystman and the Dean to know about them.  
b. Updates and Processes - the document provided at attachment 4b in today’s agenda packet is a presentation that was recently given by Dr. Tim Byers.  Dr. Ridgway encouraged those present to use the presentation format to discuss the new NIH funding with their faculty.
D. CORES Funding - Sr. Associate Dean Ridgway reviewed a handout reflecting the budgeted expenses for Fiscal Year 2008-09 of centrally funded graduate programs and posed the potential for funding the Director stipend & benefit and the administrative support segments (not the student support) through the ICR.  This would mean $1.4M off the top of what is received from the Chancellor’s office before the 9-1split.  The members briefly debated the impact and then it was suggested that the topic be included in the research retreat.

E. Research Study Space - Sr. Associate Dean Ridgway reviewed a handout entitled “2007-09 School of Medicine Productivity Analysis” - which describes the values used on the expense and space allocation sides to generate a template/method for calculating the price per square foot for research study space.  This was described as a huge endeavor and Dr. Ridgway commended Don Aldrich for his work on the project.  The next step will be to add the functionality piece.  Don Aldrich will be visiting with departments to discuss the template so that everyone has a thorough understanding.  
F. Faculty Senate Report - Senate President Vikram Durairaj reported that Chancellor Wilson and Provost Rod Nairn had talked with the Senate members about institutional planning, tobacco and sports.  Sr. Associate Dean Rob Feinstein provided a report on the recent LCME accreditation site visit and the Senate approved the Uniform Grading Resolution.
G. Resident Hours Update - Associate Dean Carol Rumack provided an update on the Resident Hours issue that was initiated from the AAMC.  She indicated that, as anticipated, there had been significant push back.  She anticipated that the 16 hour shift decision would be final in June 2010 and that, if approved, a rollout would likely begin in 2011.  

IV. Approval Items  
A. Faculty Promotions Committee actions - A clerical error was noted, Alexis Giese’s appointment was not to associate professor, but to full professor. All Faculty Promotions Committee actions, including Alexis Giese to full professor, were unanimously approved.  All tenure awards were also unanimously approved.  
B. All Sr. Clinical Appointment and Promotions Committee actions were unanimously approved.
V. Adjournment - the meeting adjourned at 9:45 am.
ATTACHMENT 1








